Franklin Family Researchers United

Volume 14 April 1995



Taken on their Wedding day

Charles William Franklin born 21 Jun 1894 died 14 Feb 1988 Lula Benton Franklin born 24 May 1890 died 14 Jun 1934

About the Cover: Charles William FranklinLula Benton Franklin

Submitted by Elaine F. Giddens, 736 Dogwood St., Jasper, TX 75951. Picture was furnished by Thomas and Ethel Franklin (Charter member #003) My love and many thanks to both for all their help and support. /editor.

Charles William Franklin (born 21 June 1894; died 14 Feb 1988 near Zavalla, Angelina County, Texas, buried in the Zavalla Cemetery). He was the second son of William Plumer Franklin, Jr. and Phebe Snider.

Charles "Charlie" married Lula Benton 26 Sept 1911 in Nacogdoches County, Texas. Lula (born 24 May 1890; died 14 Jun 1934 Nacogdoches County, Texas; buried: Manning Cemetery, Angelina County, Texas.) She was the daughter of Thomas H. Benton and Josephine (Grimes) Benton.

After their marriage, Charlie worked as a foreman for the Carter Kelly Lumber Company, in Manning, Texas. He also worked for the Cotton Belt Railroad in Sturges, Texas in early 1900 before moving back to Lufkin where he graded lumber for the Keltys Lumber Company. He accepted a promotion for the Frost Johnson Lumber Company in Nacogdoches where four of their children attended school.

The family moved temporarily to Jacksonville, Cherokee County, Texas where Charlie was employed as a bridge foreman. After completion the family returned to Nacogdoches where he was a yard foreman for J. E. Stone Lumber Company.

Many of their descendants remain in the Angelina County, and Nacogdoches County, Texas area.

Table of Contents

About the Cover: Charles William Franklin, Lula Benton Franklin	2
Editors Message	4
Ned and Anna (McComas) Franklin	4
Chronicles of the Scotch-Irish in Virginia	5
Sims index to land grants in West Virginia	5
Franklins of Kanawha County, Virginia (Now West Virginia) 1840-1880	6
Virginia Marriages	7
Charles E. and Mary Philena (King) Franklin	12
John and Keziah (Pierce) Franklin	12
John Franklin and Sarah Dodson	13
John Franklin, Sr. and Keziah (Pierce) Franklin	14
Abner and Malinda (Evans) Franklin	16
Shadrack and Judith (Hill) (Taliaferro) Franklin	17
George Washington Wesley and Esther Elizabeth (Rook) Franklin	17
1850 Federal Census of Dallas County, Missouri	18
Henry W. Franklin and Martha F. (Holt) Franklin	19
Rev. Walter E. and Catherine (Days) Franklin	19
Pennsylvania Marriages Prior to 1810	20
Sylvenus and Elizabeth (Buell) Franklin	20
James Franklin and Abiah Hall Franklin	21
Benjamin and Nancy Franklin	21
Edmund C. West and Margaret (Franklin) West	22
1820 Census of Ohio	23
A Few Hints	23
Thomas Franklin Bible Records	24
Genealogical Conglomeration	25
Bureau of Land Management	25
Land Records, Louisiana	26
Queries	30
Names Index	32
Places Index	37

Editors Message

Hello FFRU members. It seems like I have been around the world since our last quarterly. There has been a "big" change in my life, not quite as drastic as going around the world, but still a drastic one for me.

In June 94 while my husband and I were on vacation we were searching for property in the Big East Texas Area where we were raised... and found, not only the property but a job that offered us the opportunity of relocating here immediately instead of the "two years down the road" as we had anticipated. So here we are. We moved the week before Christmas and it has been non-stop every since that time.

With a new job, new neighbors, a new home, etc., I am just now beginning to focus back on my favorite hobby, genealogy. If you have not received prompt answers of late this is the reason. My mail has finally started to arrive with my new address and if you failed to make note of it, my new address is 736 Dogwood St., Jasper, TX 75951 (409) 384-3954.

Franklin researchers have continued to keep up with me even through all the move and we have found new members. An update of our membership list is:

137	Reba M. Gale	PO Box 142	Jamul, CA 91935
138	Norman Franklin	Box 132	Kermit, TX 79745
139	Elizabeth Robinett	2001 Community Ln	Midland, TX 79701
140	Janis Coppock	2428 E. Evergreen	Mesa, AZ 85213
141	Marie Kendrick	2929 Old Wharf Rd	Suffolk, VA 23435
142	Marjorie Herlitz	4403 Belshaw	Lowell, IN 46356
143	Diana Turner	25615 Fernhill Dr	Los Altos Hills, CA 94024
144	State Historical Society	816 State St	Madison, Wis 53706
145	Burnetta Ooley	9804 Bundella Drive	Las Vegas, NV 89134-7572
146	Mildred Norman	1804 Westchester Dr	Knoxville, TN 37918-2847
147	Charles F. Klute	3830 US 12-West	Buchanan, MI 49107
148	Delores Thurman	PO Box 8173	Jacksonville, TX 75766
149	Cheryl Hammond	1223 Hillcrest	St Louis, MO 63043
150	Velma Stice	7364 Carmella Cir	Rancho Murieta, CA 95683
151	Barbara Jo Peterson	24446 Valencia #F203	Valencia, CA 91355
152	Judy Wood Riley	5846 Mango Dr	St. Louis, MO 63129

Ned and Anna (McComas) Franklin

The following information was located at the Family History Library in Salt Lake City and submitted by member Bev Petersen. If this family connects to your line, please contact the person who submitted the family group sheet to Salt Lake: Ernest Sharp, 1945 3rd Ave., Huntington, WV. Sources: Family Bible and Obituary records.

Oliver Green Franklin, son of Ned and Anna (McComas) Franklin, was born about 1845 in Lincoln County, West Virginia, and married Mary Etta Adkins, daughter of Sherod and Abigail (Johnson) Adkins, who was born 2 Mar 1847 in Wayne County, West Virginia. Mary Etta died 8 Oct 1933 in Branchland, Lincoln County, West Virginia.

Their children:

1. Albert Franklin was born 1 Jun 1860 in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia, and married Annie Dingess. Albert died 1923.

- 2. Alice Franklin was born 12 Jul 1862 in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia. Alice died 22 Aug 1880.
- 3. Sarah Isabell Franklin was born 11 Sep 1864 in Barboursville, Cabell County, West Virginia, and married French Midkiff. Sarah Isabell died 12 Dec 1905.
- 4. Emily Ann Franklin was born 25 Mar 1867 in Lincoln County, West Virginia, and married Floyd Adkins.
- 5. James Robert Franklin was born 7 Jan 1869 in Lincoln County, West Virginia, and married Deliah Adkins.
- 6. Henry Fisher Franklin was born 6 Jan 1871 in Lincoln County, West Virginia, and married Nora Lucas.
- 7. Ellen Franklin was born 10 Nov 1874 in Lincoln County, West Virginia, and married John Lewis Midkiff. Ellen died 3 Apr 1908.
- 8. Leona Franklin was born 22 Aug 1881 in Lincoln County, West Virginia, and married Silas Oxley Lawrence.

Chronicles of the Scotch-Irish in Virginia

Chronicles of the Scotch-Irish settlement in Virginia: extracted from the original court records of Augusta County, 1745-1800, 3 Vols. by Lyman Chalkley; Copyright 1912.

Vol 2, page 493.

Memorandum of Will of James Franklin dated 11 Mar 1813. Proved in Amherst County, 16 Aug 1813. Wife, Nancy C. Franklin; daughter Sally C. Franklin; Son Jeremiah Franklin; son J. R. Franklin; daughter Betsy H. Franklin; daughter N. C. Franklin and daughter Sally Wilson Franklin. Memo on James Franklin's heirs dated 17 July 1832: Henry Davis and Ann his wife; Samuel R. Davis, dec. and Sarah his wife; Elizabeth H. Franklin; Nancy Franklin, widow of James; John R. Franklin

Sims index to land grants in West Virginia

From *Sims index to land grants in West Virginia*; by Edgar Barr Sims; Publication Charleston, W. Va. : Sims; Copyright 1952; 866 pages. Accompained by supplement written in 195?. 16 p.

Grants made by Lord Fairfax prior to the creation of the Virginia Land Office; by the Commonwealth of Virginia, of lands now embracing the State of West Virginia; and by the State of West Virginia, under its first Constitution. p. 56

Cabell County

		Acreage	Local Desc.	Year	Book/page
Franklin,	Edward	50 acres	2 mile cr.	1818	2/141
	Edward	120 acres	2 mile cr.	1834	2/486
	Edward, et al	75 acres	2 mile cr	1842	3/509
	Edward	50 acres	2 mile cr.	1850	4/293
	Edward	100 acres	2 mile cr.	1850	4/294
	Edward	365 acres	2 mile cr	1850	4/305

Franklins of Kanawha County, Virginia (Now West Virginia) 1840-1880

1840 Census

J. W. Franklin 1m 50/60, 2m 15/20, 1m 5/10 1f 50/60, 2f 15/20, 1f 10/15

1850 Census

p260 John Franklin age 64 born Virginia, Charlotte Franklin B. age 48/58? born Virginia, Emily Franklin age 28 (deaf and dumb)b. Virginia, Rhoda F. Franklin age 24 born Virginia, Robert Franklin age 22 born Virginia, John W. Franklin age 18 born Virginia

1860 Census

- p70 John Franklin age 78 born Virginia -Tyler Mt., Sallie B. Franklin age 66 born Virginia, Emma E. Franklin age 41 born Virginia, Agnes Franklin age 38 born Virginia
- p37 Robert Franklin age 32 born Virginia-Upper Falls of Coal, Martha Franklin age 23 born Virginia, Cyrus Franklin age 1 born Virginia
- Wesley Franklin age 28 born Virginia, Tyler Mt., Elizabeth Franklin age 30 born Virginia, Charles
 E. Franklin age 5 born Virginia, Emma B. Franklin age 3 born Virginia, James Franklin age 2 born
 Virginia, Sarah E. Franklin age 6/12 born Virginia

1870 Cenus

J. Wesley Franklin age 38 born Virginia, Emmaly E. Franklin age 50 born Virginia, Sister, Agnes S., Franklin age 45 born Virginia, Sister, Manda F. Franklin, wife age 30 born Va now W. VA, Helen M. Franklin age 4 born now W. Virginia, Caroline F. Franklin age 2 born now W. Virginia

Children by first wife: ¹
Charles Franklin age 15 born now W. Virginia
James B. Franklin age 12 born now W. Virginia
Emma B. Franklin age 13 born now W. Virginia
Sarah E. Franklin age 10 born now W. Virginia
Benjamin A. Franklin age 6 born now W. Virginia

1870 Cenus

Hezekiah Agee, Tayler Mt. Martha Agee Cyrus Frankling age 11 Robert A. Frankling age 10

1880 Census

Charles Franklin age 25

^{1.} This is obviously not a census record, but it appeared in this format in the first edition, without further attribution. Editor, 2nd Edition

Kanawha County, West Virginia 1860 Census

William Franklin age 37 born Virginia Martha Franklin, wife age 34 born Virginia Marshall W. Franklin age 20 James C. Franklin age 18 Julia A. Franklin age 16 Eliza J. Franklin age 14 Elizabeth Franklin age 12 Sarah P. Franklin age 10 James S. Franklin age 2

Death Certificate of Kanawha County records James C. Franklin age 22 born in Bedford County; died September 1865, Campbell's Creek of typhoid fever; unmarried. Parents: William and Martha Franklin.

Virginia Marriages

Marriages on disk in FFRU Library; Elaine F. Giddens, 736 Dogwood St., Jasper, TX 75951

Husband	Wife	Date
Unknown County		
Archer, Alexander B.	Franklin, Anna B.	08 May 1852
Briquet, David	Franklin, Ann Elizabeth	19 Oct 1837
Cowardin, William L.	Franklin, Delia Ann	01 Dec 1841
Dailey, Thomas	Franklin, Martha	25 Feb 1835
Davison, Jesse G.	Franklin, Ann Eliza	14 Oct 1846
Franklin, Elijah	Swinton, Mary Mrs	09 Oct 1802
Franklin, Henry	McCarthy, Elizabeth	10 Nov 1834
Franklin, James H.	Thompson, Elizabeth A.	24 Oct 1848
Franklin, Jesse	Harris, Agnes	10 Sep 1805
Franklin, Jessee	Archer, America Jones	17 Oct 1844
Franklin, William	Tucker, Martha	17 Jun 1839
Franklin, William W.	Butler, Jane	28 Apr 1840
Franklin, William B.	Ravens, Isabella H.	10 Aug 1842
Green, John B.	Franklin, Sarah Ann	11 Jan 1838
Groom, Nathaniel	Franklin, Lucy	22 May 1811
Hoffman, John	Franklin, Mary Frances	01 Aug 1836
Jones, Thomas R.	Franklin, Mary Ann	23 Nov 1849
Mitchell, Daniel P.	Franklin, Martha Ann	11 Nov 1851
Oliver, James	Franklin, Mary Ann	23 Jun 1813
Sledd, William	Franklin, Julia Ann	29 Jun 1829
Smith, George Wm.	Jones, Lucy Franklin Mrs.	08 Jun 1808

Husband	Wife	Date
Albemarle County		
Franklin, Bernard	Cleaveland, Patsy	14 Mar 1793
Franklin, Joel	Lewis, Susannah	07 Jan 1794
Franklin, Richard	Thompson, Mary	07 Apr 1806
Amherst County		
Carter, Robert W.	Franklin, Mary W. L.	03 Mar 1820
Clarkson, William	Franklin, Lucinda	17 Feb 1798
Franklin, James	Crews, Nancy	15 Dec 1796
Franklin, Jasper	Brockman, Polly	27 Oct 1796
Franklin, Peachy	Dillard, Susannah	20 Mar 1799
Franklin, Reubin	Harrison, Matilda	02 Nov 1796
Franklin, Samuel	Powell, Rachel	01 Jan 1794
Scott, Jacob	Franklin, Milley	06 Aug 1787
Smith, William	Franklin, Philadelphia	17 Nov 1784
Bedford County		
Bargher, John	Franklin, Christiana	27 Aug 1791
Franklin, Archer	Weekes, Mary	24 Dec 1800
Franklin, Edmund	Numan, Rosenah	22 Dec 1788
Franklin, Edmund	Pryor, Betsey	15 Mar 1794
Franklin, John Bryant	Numan, Marget	23 Apr 1792
Franklin, John	Boothe, Nancy	14 Nov 1796
Franklin, Thomas	Campbell, Margaret	06 Jul 1779
Thurman, Joseph	Franklin, Nancey	15 Dec 1792
Weekes, William	Franklin, Elizabeth	05 Sep 1797
Botetourt County		
Able, Henry	Franklin, Sarah	31 Aug 1816
Bryant, Eppa	Franklin, Delila	10 Oct 1820
Cummerferd, Patrick	Franklin, Frances	28 Jul 1812
Darr, John	Franklin, Mary	21 May 1800
Franklin, Elijah	Gorman, Nancy	10 Jan 1821
Franklin, James	Stover, Catherine	16 Mar 1806
Franklin, John	Crist, Rachle	04 Aug 1812
Franklin, Nathan	Litton, Elizabeth	14 Mar 1804
Franklin, Peter	Lark, Polly	29 Oct 1821
Gillespie, James	Franklin, Nancy H.	02 Mar 1822
Gillespy, James	Franklin, Nancy H.	02 Mar 1822
Peck, Joseph	Franklin, Susanna	29 Aug 1792
Poage, William	Franklin, Elizabeth	17 Dec 1806

FFRU Volume 14 - Page 8 (2nd Edition)

Husband	Wife	Date
Poague, William	Franklin, Elizabeth	17 Dec 1806
Robinson, William	Franklin, Polly	25 Jun 1807
Tucker, Armistead	Franklin, Patience	31 Dec 1816
Wattwood, George	Franklin, Margaret	27 Jan 1779
Charlotte (Or Charles City)		
Franklin, Edmund	Cook, Elizabeth	09 Jun 1803
Franklin, Edward	Cook, Elizabeth	06 Jun 1803
Franklin, John	Davenport, Polly	22 Dec 1794
Franklin, Joseph	Mullins, Susanna	07 May 1792
Chesterfield County		
Franklin, Archer	Belcher, Nancy	11 Dec 1806
Franklin, David		11 Jan 1779
Franklin, James	Cousins, Elizabeth	15 Dec 1802
Franklin, Joel	Brintle, Susanna	24 Sep 1789
Franklin, John	Eanes, Nancy	02 Mar 1801
Franklin, Owen	Roper, Elizabeth	25 Dec 1798
Franklin, Thomas	Chappell, Oney	25 Sep 1799
Grant, John	Franklin, Elizabeth	Jun 1787
Hill, Benjamin	Franklin, Nancy	03 Sep 1797
Varnier, Thomas	Franklin, Nancy	25 Aug 1807
Wilson, Thomas	Franklin, Amey	11 Jul 1803
Culpeper County		
Franklin, Jonathan	Tinsley, Milly	17 Jan 1788
Gulley, Enoch	Franklin, Frankey	26 Dec 1781
Essex County		
Franklin, Richard W.	Cook, Mary Elizabeth	18 Apr 1855
Fauquier County		
Embry, William	Duncan, Franklin	22 Dec 1785
Franklin County		
Franklin, Aaron	Richeson, Milly	23 Sep 1799
Franklin, Aaron	Richeson, Millia	Oct 1799
Franklin, Calpernia	Mitchell, James	06 May 1819
Franklin, Jesse H	Metts, Lockey	20 Oct 1853
Franklin, John	Waid, Mary	21 Dec 1816
Franklin, John	Pugh, Sarah Ann	31 Aug 1826
Hale, Benj	Franklin, Dicie	13 Nov 1788
Hale, Hiram	Franklin, Sarah	15 Aug 1835

Husband	Wife	Date
Mitchell, James	Franklin, Calpernia	06 May 1819
Frederick County		
Franklin, Richard	Stone, Elizabeth	25 Mar 1823
Grayson County		
Franklin, H	Worrell, Charlotte	31 Dec 1835
Franklin, John	Gallimore, Phebe	05 Dec 1822
Franklin, Robert	Brown, Lydia	09 Nov 1820
Hampshire County		
Weaver, Franklin	Ellis, Eliza	07 Apr 1828
Henry County		•
Franklin, George	, Jane G.	24 Nov 1835
Rea, Wilson	Franklin, Fanny	11 Jan 1796
Loudoun County		
Arundle, Franklin	Houser, Mary Elizabeth	17 Feb 1848
Ewers, Franklin	Furr, Virginia	10 Apr 1850
Furr, Richard E	Franklin, Octavia	15 Feb 1851
Gilbert, Joseph H	Franklin, Ann E.	04 Feb 1851
Lunenburg County		
Franklin, Bryant P	Wood, Elizabeth D.	29 Mar 1849
Franklin, Burrell W.	Tunstill, Martha	15 Nov 1821
Franklin, Thomas	Coleman, Polley	27 Feb 1817
Puckett, James	Franklin, Polly	20 Nov 1795
Madison County		
Powell, Rellis	Franklin, Sallie	30 Oct 1798
Orange County		
Breeding, Ephraim	Franklin, Molly	07 Dec 1789
Patrick County		
Franklin, John	Stone, Nancy	27 Sep 1814
Prince Edward County		
Franklin, Robert	Shackleton, Mary	02 Oct 1794
Franklin, William	Jackson, Milley	17 Oct 1792
Hill, Robert	Franklin, Elizabeth	18 Jan 1796
Hurt, John	Franklin, Sally	15 Mar 1796
McNeal, Johnson	Franklin, Martha	16 Sep 1805
Puckett, James	Franklin, Polly	20 Nov 1795
Wilkerson, John	Franklin, Betsy	15 Mar 1805

Husband	Wife	Date
Richmond County		
Archer, Alexander B.	Franklin, Anna B.	08 May 1852
Briquet, David	Franklin, Ann Elizabeth	19 Oct 1837
Childs, Franklin	Ludwig, Matilda	08 Apr 1844
Cowardin, William L.	Franklin, Delia Ann	01 Dec 1841
Dailey, Thomas	Franklin, Martha	25 Feb 1835
Davison, Jesse G.	Franklin, Ann Eliza	14 Oct 1846
Franklin, Elijah	Swinton, Mary Mrs.	09 Oct 1802
Franklin, Henry	McCarthy, Elizabeth	10 Nov 1834
Franklin, James H.	Thompson, Elizabeth A.	24 Oct 1848
Franklin, Jesse	Harris, Agnes	10 Sep 1805
Franklin, Jessee	Archer, America Jones	17 Oct 1844
Franklin, William	Tucker, Martha	17 Jun 1839
Franklin, William W.	Butler, Jane	28 Apr 1840
Franklin, William B	Ravens, Isabella H.	10 Aug 1842
Green, John B.	Franklin, Sarah Ann	11 Jan 1838
Groom, Nathaniel	Franklin, Lucy	22 May 1811
Hoffman, John	Franklin, Mary Frances	01 Aug 1836
Jones, Thomas R.	Franklin, Mary Ann	23 Nov 1849
Mitchell, Daniel P	Franklin, Martha Ann	11 Nov 1851
Oliver, James	Franklin, Mary Ann	23 Jun 1813
Sledd, William	Franklin, Julia Ann	29 Jun 1829
Smith, George Wm.	Jones, Lucy Franklin, Mrs.	08 Jun 1808
Tazewell County		
Franklin, H. L.	Tabor, Louisa C.	28 Oct 1868
Franklin, John	Taylor, Paru	02 Jun 1854
Franklin, John	Rollins, Mary	16 Jun 1858
Scott, Zachariah T.	Franklin, Levisa	08 Oct 1858
Washington County		
Franklin, Thos	Griever, Polly	26 May 1814
Westmoreland County		
Franklin, Thomas	Hale, Nancy	27 Dec 1809
Franklin, Thomas	Sutton, Harriet	09 Feb 1814
Franklin, William	Collinsworth, Ann	30 Oct 1786
Franklin, William	White, Nancy	28 Jan 1805

Charles E. and Mary Philena (King) Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: Nellie Evans Bertelsen, 1119 S 4 E, Springville, Utah. Sources: King Family records compiled by George Oscar King, Corry, Pennsylvania. Several of the following Franklin family lines was taken from information located at The Family History Library in Salt Lake City by member Bev Petersen and submitted for publication in FFRU. If this family connects to your line please contact the person who submitted the family group sheet to Salt Lake.

Charles E. Franklin was born 25 Mar 1813 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan, and married 19 Nov 1833, Mary Philena King, daughter of Thomas and Philena (Muzzy) King, who was born 29 Jun 1816 in Sangerfield, Oneida County, New York. Charles E. died 28 Mar 1892 in Seattle, King County, Washington. Mary Philena died 17 Sep 1889 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan. Children:

- 1. Charles Edwin Franklin was born 5 Apr 1838 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan, and married Ruth Reed.
- 2. James King Franklin was born 12 Oct 1839 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan, and married Mary C. Franklin. James King Franklin died 24 Oct 1871.
- 3. Mary Cordelia Franklin was born 28 Jun 1841 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan, and married 24 Dec 1863, John B. Silliman.
- 4. Caroline Jeannette Franklin was born 16 May 1843 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan, and married Nanum Gorton.
- 5. Eager Willoughby Franklin was born 9 Oct 1845 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan.
- 6. George Thomas Franklin was born 11 May 1847 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan. George Thomas died 8 Apr 1849.
- 7. Catherine Philena Franklin was born 10 Jan 1849 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan. Catherine Philena died 26 May 1850.
- 8. Henry Waite Franklin was born 2 Sep 1851 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan. Henry Waite died 31 Oct 1854.
- 9. Walter Jackson Franklin was born 28 Sep 1853 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan.
- 10. John William Franklin was born 22 Jun 1855 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan. John William died 18 Feb 1894.
- 11. Frank Alonzo Franklin was born 18 Jan 1858 in Three Rivers, Saint Joseph County, Michigan.

John and Keziah (Pierce) Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: William Brimhall, 406 State St., North Bend, Oregon. Sources: *The Ransom Genealogy*; compiled by Capt. Clinton B. Sear, Published 1882.

Samuel Franklin, son of John and Keziah (Pierce) Franklin, was born 10 May 1759 in Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut, and married 1791/1792, Mary (Polly) Ransom, daughter of Samuel, Capt, and Esther (Lawrence) Ransom, who was born 20 May 1772 in Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut. Samuel died 1 Jul 1828 in Luzerne County, Pennsylvania. Mary (Polly) died 16 Sep 1825 in Hunt, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania.

Their Children:

- 1. William Franklin, was born 27 Nov 1792 in Plymouth, Pennsylvania, and married 1820, Ann Hann. William died 15 Jun 1829.
- 2. Kezirah Franklin born 3 Jan 1795 in Hunt, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania, and married Jun 1812, Turman Monroe. Kezirah died 2 Jul 1833.
- 3. Esther Franklin was born 16 Dec 1799 in Hunt, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania, and married 28 Apr 1817, Hugh Watson. Esther died 15 Sep 1855.
- 4. Sybil Franklin was born 14 Feb 1801 in Hunt, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania, and married 9 Nov

- 1823, James Nesbit Park who was born 5 Nov 1793. Sybil died 23 Jan 1841. James Nesbit died 8 Jun 1858.
- 5. Samuel Ransom Franklin was born 10 Dec 1807 in Hunt, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania, and married 1 Jan 1830, Dorothy Seaward. Samuel Ransom died 19 Jun 1873.
- (The following children connected to Samuel Ransom Franklin and "Thankful" Seaward Franklin are not part of the Family Group sheet referenced at the beginning of this article. The following children are referenced in FFRU's database and references the source of Gladys De, 900 E Oak, Lompoc, CA 93436 info furnished her by a descendant of John Franklin who lives in New Mexico, no address.
 - (1) Burton Benjamin Franklin was born 1833 in Luzerne County, Pennsylvania. Burton Benjamin died 1904.
 - A. Henry Burton Franklin
 - (2) Vestine Franklin was born 1844 and married 1871, Hiram Clark Wolfe who was born 1835. Vestine died 1874. Hiram Clark died 1894.

John Franklin and Sarah Dodson

The following information was submitted to Salt Lake by William J. Harrison, RFD, Richmond, Utah. Source: *Dodson genealogy*, *1600-1907* by Thompson P. Ege; Published: Philadelphia: Deemer & Jaisohn, 1908; 434 pages. page 219.

John Franklin was born 2 Dec 1802 in Pennsylvania, and married Sarah Dodson, daughter of Joseph and Hannah (Taylor) Dodson, who was born 3 Jun 1806 in Luzerne County, Pennsylvania. John died 15 Dec 1871. Sarah died 7 Sep 1859.

Their children:

- 1. Eliza Franklin was born 12 Mar 1826 in Pennsylvania, and married 17 Mar 1856, William Batherington Redfearn. Eliza died 15 Jul 1904.
- 2. Margaret Franklin was born 15 Jun 1828 in Pennsylvania, and married 12 Aug 1856, Charles White.
- 3. Benjamin Franklin was born 8 Nov 1830 in Pennsylvania, and married 19 Nov 1856, Mary Anna Tatum Wills. Benjamin died 15 Dec 1901.
- 4. Amos Franklin was born 29 Mar 1832 in Pennsylvania. Amos died 20 Feb 1834.
- 5. Stephan Franklin was born 18 May 1834 in Pennsylvania, and married 1861, Emma Deary. Stephan died 9 Oct 1906.
- 6. John Harrison Franklin was born 3 Nov 1836 in Pennsylvania, and married 13 Apr 1864, Mary Gibson.
- 7. Charles Wisky Franklin was born 6 Apr 1838 in Pennsylvania, and married 14 Nov 1864, Amatilda Nicholson.
- 8. Mary Jane Franklin was born 14 Dec 1839 in Pennsylvania. Mary Jane died 16 Feb 1843.
- 9. Joseph Franklin was born 17 Nov 1841 in Pennsylvania. Joseph died 22 Aug 1842.
- 10. Joseph Isaac Franklin was born 29 Jun 1843 in Pennsylvania.
- 11. Hannah Myra Franklin was born 11 Mar 1845 in Pennsylvania, and married Dr. Dodge.
- 12. Rhoda Alice Franklin was born 1 Aug 1847 in Pennsylvania.
- 13. William Franklin was born 9 Jun 1850 in Pennsylvania. William died 29 Dec 1858.

John Franklin, Sr. and Keziah (Pierce) Franklin

Additional information on the same lineage as the preceding article, received from Judy Wood Riley, 5846 Mango Drive, St. Louis, MO 63129. Her Group sheets are as follows. Sources: Paper- Syracuse University Franklin's Connecticut Background; Town Clerk Falls Church, Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; 1738; Franklin Family, State Library (9291 Sec.) book The Franklin Story; The Michael Shoemaker Book; History of Bradford County, Pennsylvania; Burbour Collection Records of Connecticut; The Dodson Genealogy (1600-1907) Rev. Thompson Ege; town records Falls Church, Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut.

John (born 1716, St. Anne Parish, West Minister, England; died 20 Aug 1800 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut buried Plain Grave, Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut) married 24 Dec 1745 Falls Church, Canaan, Connecticut to Keziah Pierce (born 1727; died Feb 1804 buried Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut) daughter of Amos Pierce and Mary (Spaulding) Pierce. In May 1738 John Franklin drove his ox team (one of first settlers in Canaan) near the area where the Blackberry River enters the Housatonic. He may have lived in Bradford, Connecticut before coming to Canaan. Children:

- 1. Abigail Franklin (born 9 Aug 1747 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died 6 Aug 1823 Huntington, Bradford County, Pennsylvania) married Philip Callander.
- Col. John Franklin, Jr. (born 26 Sept 1749 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died 1 Mar 1831 Athens, Bradford County, Pennsylvania) married #1 2 Feb 1774 Lydia Doolittle; #2 25 Nov 1790 Abigail Bidlack
- 3. Susannah Franklin (born 6 Dec 1751/4 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died 1 Jan 1804) married 29 Jul 1773 North Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut to Stephen Harrison, Sr.
- 4. Lucy Franklin (born 13 May 1754) married _____ Amesbury.
- 5. Mary Franklin (born 2 Feb 1757 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died 11 Jul 1814) married Joseph Fellows.
- 6. Samuel Franklin (born 10 May 1759 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died 1 Jun 1828 Huntington, Bradford County, Pennsylvania) married Mary Ransom. (See pg 13)
- 7. Abiah (Abia) Franklin (born 17 Mar 1762 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died Huntington, Bradford County, Pennsylvania) married 6 Jun 1797 Isaac Tubbs.
- 8. Silas Franklin (born 24 Apr 1765 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut) married Rachel Fellows.
- 9. Amos Franklin (born 13 Nov 1771 Canaan, Litchfield County, Connecticut; died 4 Nov 1836 Huntington, Bradford County, Pennsylvania) married Margaret Steele (born 17 Apr 1777; died 10 Mar 1851) daughter of Peter Steele and Jean (Bell) Steele. Owned property (from John, Sr., father) located southwest part of twp 1777; Huntington, Bradford County, Pennsylvania; Will dated 1837. Their children:
 - (1) John Franklin (born 2 Dec 1802; died 15 Dec 1871) married 21 Dec 1824 to Sarah "Sallie" Dodson (born 6 Mar 1806 Pennsylvania; died 7 Sept 1859 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania) daughter of Samuel Dodson and Elizabeth (Rhodes) Dodson. Sarah and John lived in Tamaque, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania; 1834, 1837 (Source: Land deeds). Their children:
 - A. Eliza Franklin (born 12 Mar 1826; died 15 Jul 1904 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania buried Westminster Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania) married 17 Mar 1856 to Wm. Hetherington Redfearn (born 29 Sep 1826, England; died 29 Nov 1882 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania buried Westminster Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

Their children:

- (A) Georgia Arvilla Redfearn (born 24 Nov 1857 Chipps Flat, Sierra County, California; died 1 Aug 1861 of Pneumonia).
- (B) Lillie Redfearn (born 1 Jan 1859; died 28 Dec 1839).
- (C) Sarah (Sada) May Redfearn (born 6 May 1861 Wet Revine, Sierra County, California; died 13 Sept 1941 Chicago State Hospital) married _____ Lemering.
- (D) Hannah Arvilla Redfearn (born 18 Jul 1862; died 14 Jan 1875 Gold Hill, Storey County, Nevada). Her dress caught on fire and she burned to death.
- (E) John Franklin Redfearn (born 16 Dec 1863 Markleville, Alpine County, California; died 15 Jan 1939 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania) married 21 Oct 1891 to Mary Cornelia Nixon.
- (F) Grace Helen Redfearn (born 14 Apr 1872 Gold Hill, Storey County, Nevada; died 7 Jun 1956 New York, New York) married 24 Apr 1907 to Edgar Ashman.

Their child:

- a. Elizabeth Franklin Ashman married William Wilson Wood. Her child:
 - (a) Judith Paige Wood married Michael Robert Riley.
- (G) William Henry Cameron Redfearn (born 29 Dec 1874 Gold Hill, Storey County, Nevada; died 4 Sept 1925) married 13 Jun 1900 to Maud Irene Bell.
- B. Margaret Franklin (born 15 Jun 1818; died 10 Mar 1851) married 12 Aug 1856 to Charles White.
- C. Benjamin Franklin (born 8 Nov 1830; died 15 Dec 1901 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania) married 19 Oct 1856 to Maryanna Tatem Wills (born 8 Oct 1833; died 25 Sept 1902).

Children:

- (A) Benjamin W. Franklin (born 27 Jul 1859; died 18 Sept 1875).
- (B) Eliza Wills Franklin (born 16 Apr 1861; died 17 Mar 1887).
- (C) Walter Scott Franklin (born 27 Nov 1862; died 28 Nov 1883).
- (D) Malcom Franklin (born 19 Jul 1864)
- (E) Maryanna Wills Franklin (born 22 Aug 1866)
- (F) Clinton Franklin (born 12 Oct 1868)
- (G) Clarence Payne Franklin (born 12 Oct 1870)
- D. Amos Franklin (born 29 Mar 1832; died 20 Feb 1834).
- E. Stephen Dodson Franklin (born 18 May 1834 Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania; died 9 Oct 1906 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania) married Emma Deary. Children:
 - (A) Harry Clay Franklin (born 12 Sep 1861).
 - (B) Emma Franklin (born 1863).
 - (C) Stephen Dodson Franklin, Jr. (born 1865).
- F. John Harrison Franklin (born 3 Nov 1836) married 13 Apr 1864 to Mary Gibson.
- G. Charles Wesley Franklin (born 6 Apr 1838; died 21 Apr 1913 Philadelphia,
 Pennsylvania) married 14 Nov 1864 to Matilda (Tillie) Nicholson (born 1846).
 Charles died in a Masonic Home. No children
- H. Mary Jane Franklin (born 14 Dec 1839; died 16 Feb 1843)
- I. Joseph Franklin (born 17 Nov 1841; died 22 Aug 1842).
- J. Joseph Isaac Franklin (born 29 Jun 1843; died after the Civil War).
- K. Hannah Myra Franklin (born 11 Mar 1845) married Dr. Dodge, Oakland, California.
- L. Rhoda Alice Franklin (born 1 Aug 1847)

- M. William Franklin (born 9 Jun 1850; died 29 Dec 1858).
- (2) Peter Franklin married Betsy Zimmerman
- (3) Silas Franklin (born 14 Feb 1818; died 17 Sept 1856) married Elizabeth.
- (4) Jane Franklin married Steve Mellick
- (5) Lucy Franklin married John White
- (6) Fannie Franklin married John White after her sister Lucy's death.
- (7) Charlotte Franklin was a teacher.
- 10. Jeremiah Franklin; died in childhood.

Abner and Malinda (Evans) Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: Hazel M. Roberts Brinson, 400 S. Henderson, Bloomington, Indiana. Sources: Records and Family Bible kept by Viola Roberts Franklin, Spencer RR#1, Indiana and Jessie Franklin Allen, E 3rd., Bloomington, Indiana). Other researchers following this line are: Elise Chisholm Morris, 14427 Allingham Avenue, Norwalk, CA 90650 (1993). FFRU published many Indiana records in Vol 8 and Vol 10. See FFRU Vol 3 and Vol 6 for more on this family

Abner is believed to have been the son of John and Phoebe (Parker) Franklin. Children:

- John Abner Franklin was born 9 Apr 1834 in Spencer, Owen County, Indiana, and married Talitha Jane Mills daughter of John and Frances Thompson Mills was born 22 Apr 1838 in Spencer, Owen County, Indiana. John Abner died 7 Mar 1905 in Spencer, Owen County, Indiana. Talitha Jane died 1 Nov 1910 in Champaign, Champaign County, Illinois. John Abner married #2 Susan Ball. Children of John Abner and Talitha Jane (Mills) Franklin:
 - (1) Thomas Theodore Franklin was born 28 Jul 1857 in Pottersville, Owen County, Indiana, and married 7 Mar 1889 in Morgan County, Indiana, Kate May Duckworth, daughter of Marshall and Jane Millicent (Bowen) Duckworth, who was born 19 Nov 1869 in Jacksonville, Morgan County, Illinois. Thomas Theodore died 9 Feb 1945 in Spencer, Owen County, Indiana. Kate May died 24 Nov 1937 in Spencer, Owen County, Indiana. Children:
 - A. Jessie Franklin was born 25 Dec 1889 in Jacksonville, Morgan County, Illinois, and married 14 Nov 1912, John Wesley Crouch.
 - B. Jennie Inez Franklin was born 12 Jul 1891 in Arcola, Douglas County, Illinois, and married 30 Nov 1913 in Tuscola, Douglas County, Illinois, John Lawrence Morris, Sr. who was born 6 Jun 1878 in Little York, Washington County, Indiana. Jennie Inez died 2 Mar 1979 in Tuscola, Douglas County, Illinois. John Lawrence, Sr, died 19 Dec 1950 in Tuscola, Douglas County, Illinois.
 - Their Children:
 - (A) John Lawrence Morris, Jr. was born 5 Sep 1918 in Champaign, Champaign County, Illinois, and married 28 Apr 1946 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California, Sarah Elise Chisholm. John Lawrence, Jr., died 30 Jul 1990 in Downey, Los Angeles County, California.
 - C. Harold Franklin was born 27 Nov 1892 in Jacksonville, Morgan County, Illinois.
 - D. Katie May Franklin was born 31 Dec 1893 in Jacksonville, Morgan County, Illinois, and married 20 Jan 1941, Grover Howard Smith.
 - E. Thomas Leonard Franklin was born 10 Sep 1895 in Arcola, Douglas County, Illinois, and married 14 May 1919, Viola Welthy Roberts.
 - F. Anna Ethel Franklin was born 30 Sep 1897 in Tuscola, Douglas County, Illinois, and married 6 Sep 1917, Dewey Noble Roberts. Anna Ethel died 6 Dec 1943.

- 2. Mary E. Franklin was born 15 Jul 1859 in Sadorus, Champaign County, Illinois, and married 24 Aug 1879, Leander Delpha Leasure. Mary E. died about Jul 1938.
- 3. Jordan H. Franklin was born 2 Apr 1861 in Owen County, Indiana, and married 30 Jan 1890, Minnie Larkins.
- 4. Delila Josephine Franklin was born 22 Jan 1863 in Owen County, Indiana, and married 24 Sep 1882, Herbert E. Arnold.
- 5. Oscar M. Franklin was born 30 Oct 1865 in Owen County, Indiana. Oscar M. died 1899/1900.
- 6. William Ira Franklin was born Aug 1867 in Owen County, Indiana, and married 29 Sep 1892, Delisha Edwards.
- 7. Rachel O. Sadie Franklin was born 25 Oct 1869 in Greene County, Indiana, and married 15 Dec 1886, 11 Mar 1995 George W. Renner. Rachel O. Sadie died about 1946.
- 8. Anderson Franklin was born 2 Nov 1876 in Maroa, Macon County, Illinois, and married 26 May 1897, Ida Ruth Large.

Shadrack and Judith (Hill) (Taliaferro) Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: Edith L. Cleveland Jenkins, Rt 1, Rigby, Ida. Sources: Cleveland Gen A3F10 p 2110). Others researching this line: LCDR Michael O. Brown, CHC, USN, USN PEP, Box 54, FPO New York, NY 09509-5000

1. Wylie Franklin, son of Shadrack and Judith (Hill) (Taliaferro) Franklin, was born 25 Dec 1801 in Mitchell River, Surry County, North Carolina, and married 20 Dec 1826 in Surry County, Martha "Polly" Taliaferro who was born 25 Apr 1800 in Fisher River, Surry County, North Carolina. Wylie died 16 Jan 1891.

Their children:

- A. Sallie Franklin was born 20 Nov 1828 in Surry County, North Carolina. Sallie died 3 Jan 1845.
- B. Virginia Franklin was born about 1830 in Surry County, North Carolina, and married West Freeman.
- C. Martha Franklin was born 12 Jul 1831 in Mitchell River, Surry County, North Carolina.
- D. Elizabeth Franklin was born 8 Jan 1834 in Mitchell River, Surry County, North Carolina, and married 16 Dec 1852, James A. Loville. Elizabeth died 16 Feb 1860.
- E. Benjamin Franklin was born in Mitchell River, Surry County, North Carolina. Benjamin died 1836.
- F. Judith Franklin was born 9 Feb 1838 in Fisher River, Surry County, North Carolina.
- G. Matilda Cleveland Franklin was born 25 Jul 1840 in Fisher River, Surry County, North Carolina.
- H. Lucinda Franklin was born 14 Dec 1842 in Fisher River, Surry County, North Carolina.
- I. Shadrack Cleveland Franklin was born 23 Jul 1845 in Fisher River, Surry County, North Carolina.

George Washington Wesley and Esther Elizabeth (Rook) Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: Alberta Jeanine Franklin, Manti, Utah. Sources: Family records, Death certificates.

George Washington Wesley Franklin, son of Lavina, was born 11 Mar 1852 in Dallas County, Missouri, and married 29 Mar 1876, Esther Elizabeth Rook, daughter of Thomas and Jessie (Stuart) Rook, who was born 14 Apr 1860 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois. George Washington Wesley died 26 Aug 1926 in

Renault, Monroe County, Illinois and was buried in Studt Cemetery, Renault, Monroe County, Illinois. Esther Elizabeth died 12 Nov 1931 in Dupo, Saint Clair County, Illinois and was buried in Studt Cemetery, Renault, Monroe County, Illinois.

Their Children:

- 1. Jessie Lavina Franklin was born 25 Aug 1876 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 9 Feb 1892, Morris Wright. Jessie Lavina died 15 Feb 1946.
- 2. Willie Thomas Franklin was born 11 Jan 1879 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois. Willie Thomas died 21 Mar 1879.
- 3. Mary Malinda Franklin was born 16 Jun 1880 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 19 Apr 1899, John O. McNally. Mary Malinda died 16 Dec 1906.
- 4. [Son] Franklin was born 20 Oct 1881 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois. He died 20 Oct 1881.
- 5. George Hiram Franklin was born 20 Oct 1883 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois. George Hiram died 28 Sep 1891.
- 6. Martha Jane Franklin born 2 Feb 1886 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 14 Jun 1905, Orville Forrest Drury. Martha Jane died 24 Oct 1953.
- 7. Charles Alfred Franklin was born 21 Feb 1888 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 6 Jul 1911, Martha Sale. Charles Alfred died 3 Dec 1948.
- 8. Walter Joseph Franklin was born 29 Nov 1889 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 12 Jun 1912, Kathryn Drury.
- 9. Ester Elizabeth Franklin was born 27 Aug 1892 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 5 Jun 1912, Albert Lee Dashner.
- 10. Harry Lee Franklin was born 22 Jul 1894 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 26 Jul 1916, Agnes Mary Braun. Harry Lee died 13 Apr 1954.
- 11. [Son] Franklin was born 17 Sep 1899 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois. Son died 22 Sep 1899 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois.
- 12. George Albert Franklin was born 12 Jun 1904 in Renault, Monroe County, Illinois, and married 15 May 1924, Ruth Virginia Criswell. George Albert died 9 Nov 1951.

1850 Federal Census of Dallas County, Missouri

НН	Name	Age	Occu	Real Estate	Born
419/423	Thomas Franklin	age 24	Farmer	\$450	IL
	Adaline	age 22 f			IL
	Nancy A.	age 7/12			MO
392/396	John Franklin	age 60	Farmer	\$400	VA
	Susannah	age 57			NC
	Moad, Darthula	age 29 f			IL
461/465	William Franklin	age 41	Farmer	\$500	Tenn
	Levina	age 39			Tenn
	James T.	age 21			IL
	Elizabeth	age 18			IL

НН	Name	Age	Occu	Real Estate	Born
	Nancy	age 14			IL
	Susan J	age 12			MO
	Feby M.	age 5			MO
	William T.	age 5			MO
401/405	James Franklin	age 31	Farmer	\$200	IL
	Cristine	age 28			Ala
	Mark	age 10			MO
	Lucinda	age 8			MO
	Elizabeth	age 5			MO
	Cristina	age 3			MO
	Susan	age 10/12			MO

Henry W. Franklin and Martha F. (Holt) Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: Mrs. Benjamin O. Robertson, 5855 No. 4 Mils Run Dr., Arlington 5, VA. Sources: James L. Pasley, Sr., 201 Boonesville Rd., Jefferson City, MO.

Henry W. Franklin was born 1 Feb 1788 in Bedford County, Virginia, and married 1 May 1821 in Bedford County, Virginia, Martha F. Holt who was born 2 Oct 1802 in Bedford County, Virginia. Henry W. died 28 Nov 1863 in Bedford County, Virginia. Martha F died 2 Oct 1836 in Bedford County, Virginia.

See "Marriage Records of Bedford County, Virginia" from *Encyclopedia of American Quaker Genealogy* by William Wade Hinshaw and Thomas Worth Marshall. Also FFRU Vol 10, p 24 for Bedford County, Virginia Marriage Bonds.

Children:

- 1. Temperance Jane Franklin was born 14 Oct 1823 in Bedford County, Virginia, and married William Bradley. Temperance Jane died 25 Dec 1900.
- 2. John C. Franklin was born 10 Aug 1824 in Bedford County, Virginia.
- 3. Martha M. Franklin was born 5 Oct 1826 in Bedford County, Virginia.
- 4. Jesse H. Franklin was born Oct 1828 in Bedford County, Virginia.
- 5. Sarah E. Franklin was born 10 Jul 1830 in Bedford County, Virginia.
- 6. James E. Franklin was born 22 Apr 1832 in Bedford County, Virginia. James E. died 15 Jun 1862.
- 7. Benjamin Franklin was born 24 Jul 1834 in Bedford County, Virginia. Benjamin died 22 Mar 1837.

Rev. Walter E. and Catherine (Days) Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: Grace Calderwood, 825 S 10 E., Salt Lake City, Utah. Sources: *Memoir and genealogy of the Maryland and Pennsyslvanian family of Mayer which originated in the free imperial city of Ulm, Würtemberg: 1495-1878* by Brantz Mayer (1809-1879) (Main Author) Written in English; Baltimore, Md.: W. K. Boyle, 1878 179 pages.

p. 115

Thomas Emlin Franklin, son of Walter E., Rev, and Catherine (Days) Franklin, was born 20 Apr 1810 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, and married 7 Nov 1837, Serena A. Mayer, daughter of George FFRU Volume 14 - Page 19 (2nd Edition)

and Mary Carpenter (Smith) Mayer, who was born 16 Dec 1816 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. Serena A. died 11 Sep 1877.

Source: DAR Lineage Books Vol 35 page 107-108

Children:

- 1. George Mayer Franklin was born 9 Jun 1839 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, and married 24 Apr 1865, Sarah M. Steinman.
- 2. Mary Smith Franklin was born about 1841 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, and married 6 Jun 1863, Francis D. Hoskins, Rev.
- 3. Serena Mayer Franklin married 23 Dec 1868, Hugh McAllister North.
- 4. Thomas Walter Franklin was born 13 Oct 1844 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, and married 5 Dec 1877, Sigismunda Ashton.
- 5. Frances Olivia Franklin was born about 1846 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, and married 10 Dec 1872, Smith P. Galt.
- 6. Henry Smith Franklin was born 1 Jan 1848 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.
- 7. Anna Emlen Franklin was born 3 Jun 1849 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. Anna Emlen died 11 Dec 1853.
- 8. Walter Mayer Franklin was born 26 Apr 1851 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.
- 9. Annette Franklin was born about 1853 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.
- 10. Charles Mayer Franklin was born 24 Oct 1855 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.
- 11. Blanche Franklin was born about 1857 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.
- 12. Robert Leighton Franklin was born 31 Oct 1860 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.

Pennsylvania Marriages Prior to 1810

Vol 1: Missouri Valley Room, Kansas City, Missouri p. 373

Swedes Church, Philadelphia

10 Dec 1753	Martha Franklin to John Connar
7 May 1800	Jesse Franklin to Mary Force
20 Nov 1777	Joseph Franklin to Elizabeth Ebright
14 Jun 1785	Samuel Franklin to Letitia Burrows

Sylvenus and Elizabeth (Buell) Franklin

Submitted to FHL in Salt Lake City, Utah by: Mrs. Mary B. Simkins, 635 West Center St., Provo, Utah. Sources: *Buell Family History* by Albert Welles. Other Researcher for this family line: Nancy Maybach Burkard, 8395 Stahley Road., E. Amherst, NY 14051.

Sylvenus Franklin was born 17 Dec 1782 in Le Roy, Genesee County, New York, and married Elizabeth Buell, daughter of Asa and Marcy (Porter) Buell, who was born 6 Sep 1781 in Killingworth, Middlesex County, Connecticut. Sylvenus died 21 Jun 1814. Came to Le Roy in Feb 1806. Children:

- 1. Danforth Franklin was born 3 May 1805 in Killingsworth, Middlesex County, Connecticut.
- 2. Elizabeth Elvira Franklin was born 2 Feb 1811 in Le Roy, Genesee County, New York.
- 3. Lucretia Franklin was born 19 Sep 1809 in Le Roy, Genesee County, New York.
- 4. Harriet N Franklin was born 7 Nov 1815 in Le Roy, Genesee County, New York.
- 5. Sarah Franklin was born 3 Aug 1819 in Stafford, Genesee County, New York.

- 6. Asa Porter Franklin was born 8 Dec 1821 in Stafford, Genesee County, New York. Asa Porter died 17 Feb 1859.
- 7. Almond L Franklin was born 4 Mar 1824 in Stafford, Genesee County, New York. Note: first name could be Almmon.
- 8. Ann Jane Franklin was born 3 Jul 1826 in Stafford, Genesee County, New York. Ann Jane died 4 Oct 1852.
- 9. Daniel Buell Franklin was born 19 Nov 1828 in Stafford, Genesee County, New York.
- 10. Lyman Franklin was born 3 Aug 1831 in Stafford, Genesee County, New York.

James Franklin and Abiah Hall Franklin

Submitted to Salt Lake by: Mary Roe Porter, 370 West 9th North, Provo, Utah. Source: *Halls of New England* pg 580.

James Franklin was born about 1794 in Wrentham, Norfolk County, Massachusetts, and married Abiah Hall, daughter of John and Sarah (Bragg) Hall, who was born 25 Nov 1796 in Norton, Bristol County, Massachusetts. Abiah died 6 Oct 1828.

Their children:

- 1. George Milton Franklin was born 14 Aug 1817 in Wrentham, Norfolk County, Massachusetts.
- 2. Lucius Edwin Franklin was born 1 Nov 1821 in Wrentham, Norfolk County, Massachusetts.
- 3. James Dudley Franklin was born 10 Oct 1823 in Wrentham, Norfolk County, Massachusetts, and married Ellen Cheever. James Dudley died 4 Apr 1868.
- 4. Henry E. Franklin was born 1 Aug 1825 in Wrentham, Norfolk County, Massachusetts, and married 22 May 1849 in Providence, Rhode Island, Mary L. Fisher. Henry E died 1 Nov 1855. Vital Records of Rhode Island *Marriages, Providence, Rhode Island*
- 5. Carnelius E Franklinwas born 27 Dec 1827 in Wrentham, Norfolk County, Massachusetts. Carnelius E died 3 Oct 1842.

Benjamin and Nancy Franklin

Submitted by Margie Garr, 1505 Mistletoe, Mountain Home, AR 72653, phone (501) 525-0405; October 1994

Benjamin? Franklin married Nancy? Bickers? Their children:

1. William Edward Franklin was born about 1836 in Smith County, Tennessee, and married 1 Apr 1860 in Williamson County, Illinois, Elizabeth Jane Jones who was born 4 Dec 1832. William Edward died 21 Mar 1863 in Lake Providence, Carroll Parish, Louisiana. Elizabeth Jane died 17 Feb 1920 in Williamson County, Illinois.

Their children:

(1) William Robert Franklin was born 27 Feb 1861 in Williamson County, Illinois.

- (2) Edward Josephine Franklin Franklin, was born 18 Sep 1863 in Williamson County, Illinois.
- 2. Mildred L. Franklin was born about 1845 in Smith County, Tennessee, and married 1 Sep 1868 in near Stonefort, Williamson County, Illinois, Martin Odum. Mildred L. died 17 Jul 1887 in Williamson County, Illinois. No children of this marriage in these records.
- 3. Joseph L. Franklin was born about 1837 in Smith County, Tennessee, and married 22 Oct 1863 in

^{2.} East and West Carroll Parishes was created from Carroll Parish in 1877. Lake Providence is now in East Carroll Parish.

Williamson County, Illinois, Mary L. Starrett, daughter of William A. and Mary Ann "Polly" (Lindsay) Starrett, who was born 1845 in Illinois. Joseph L died 29 Nov 1878 in Stonefort, Saline County, Illinois and was buried in Pleasant Grove Cemetery, Williamson County, Illinois. Mary L died 12 May 1864 in Illinois and was buried in Pleasant Grove Cemetery, Williamson County, Illinois. No children of this marriage in these records.

He also married 19 Jul 1866 in Williamson County, Illinois, Nancy Catherine Starrett, daughter of William A. and Mary Ann "Polly" (Lindsay) Starrett, who was born 23 Jul 1849 in Marion, Williamson County, Illinois. Nancy Catherine died 15 Sep 1938 in Pittsburg, Williamson County, Illinois. Nancy Catherine was also married to Thomas R. Davis. Children:

(1) Elmer Ellsworth Franklin was born 22 Jul 1867 in Illinois, and married Ella Blades. Elmer Ellsworth died 4 Feb 1919 in Pittsburg, Williamson County, Illinois and was buried in Union Grove Cemetery, Williamson County, Illinois. No children of this marriage in these records.

Elmer also married Anna N. Hensinger. No children of this marriage in these records.

- (2) William Edgar "Ed" Franklin was born 28 Sep 1872 in Illinois, and married about 1894, Mary "Mollie" E. Springs. William Edgar died 5 Mar 1935 in Illinois and was buried in Odd Fellows Cemetery, Marion, Williamson County, Illinois.
- (3) Mary "Mollie" Franklin was born 7 Jan 1875 in Harrisburg, Saline County, Illinois, and married 5 Dec 1892 in Williamson County, Illinois, John Anthony Williams. Mary "Mollie" died 12 Mar 1963 in Elgin, Kane County, Illinois and was buried in Lake St. Cemetery, Elgin, Kane County, Illinois.
- (4) Esther Cordelia Franklin was born 21 Apr 1878 in Illinois, and married Monroe Owens. Esther Cordelia died 6 Apr 1961 in Williamson County, Illinois and was buried in Union Grove Cemetery, Williamson County, Illinois.

Edmund C. West and Margaret (Franklin) West

Submitted by Marjorie West Herletz, 4403 Belshau Road, Lowell, IN 46356 (219) 696-0674; Member #142. Her sources are: Census records 1850 Warren County, Indiana, pg 112; Civil War records of Bardin B. West; Franklin Pedigree Charts; Census records 1880 Newton County, Indiana.

Margaret Franklin, daughter of John Franklin and Eleanor Riggs was born 24 May 1817 in Ross County, Ohio and died 27 Feb 1854 in Newton County, Indiana. She is buried in Kentland, Indiana. Margaret married Edmund C. West on 6 Feb 1838 in Randolph County, Indiana. He was born 1817 in Virginia and died about 1869 in Kentland, Indiana. Children:

- 1. Lucy E. West born 1839 Indiana
- 2. Aaressa A. West born 1840 Indiana
- 3. Bardin B. West born 25 Jan 1842 in Jay County, Indiana died 28 Jan 1932 in Manhatten, Kansas. He married 27 March 1864 in Kentland, Indiana to Chatherine Standridge (born 30 April 1844 Indiana; died 1 Dec 1898) daughter of Elisha and Mary Standridge. Bardin B. West served in the Civil War and is the grandfather to Marjorie West Herletz.

 Their son
 - (1) Frank M. West born 2 March 1877 Kentland, Indiana; died 7 Oct 1960 in Hammond, Indiana. He married 16 May 1906 to Anna J. Eich (born 29 Sept 1885 Morrocco, Indiana; died 14 Aug 1963 in Dyer, Indiana) daughter of Julius Eich and Marh Schiffer Eich. Their daughter:

- A. Marjorie West born Hammond, Indiana married 27 Jan 1951 in Cedar Lake, Indiana to Harold L. Herlitz.
- 4. Elisabeth S. West born 1844 in Indiana.
- 5. James W. West born 1848 in Indiana.
- 6. Loues (Lewis) J or S. West born 1849-50 Indiana.
- 7. Cyrus B. West born 1853 in Indiana.

Edmund C. West married #2 Sarah A. Kenoyer born 1826 in Ohio. Their children:

- 1. Sara J. West born 1856 Indiana.
- 2. Margaret M. West born 1859 Indiana. Margaret married John Long. Their son:
 - (1) Charles Long born 1876. He is listed as 4 years old in the 1880 census.

1820 Census of Ohio

Ross County, Jefferson Township

John Franklin 2m-10, 1m 16/26; 4f-10, 1f 10/16, 1f 26/45, 1f 54+

Warren County, Salem Townlship

W. Franklin 2m-10, 1m 10/16, 1 m 26/45; 2f-10, 1f 45+

A Few Hints

Taken from *The Family Tree*, The Odom Library, PO Box 1110, Moultrie, GA 31776-1110. Anyone who wishes to receive this publication, *The Family Tree*, may write the above address and it will be mailed to you free of charge.

A hint for mailing from the *Valley Genealogist*, the publication of the Hemit-San Jacinto Genealogical Society: If you know the town and state, but not the address, a letter addressed, leaving room for street and number of box number, enclosed in an envelope addressed to the Post Master in that town, with a couple of dollars, will be delivered and you will be sent the address along with a receipt for the money. Thanks to Golden Roots via Paradise GS via Gas Lites and the *Valley Genealogist*.

The word "nephew" is a derivative of the Latin word "nepos", which is literally translated to mean "grand-son". When researching old documents such as wills and deeds, the genealogist should be aware that there are many variations in the meanings of some of today's common words. In this case, a nephew could mean a man's grandson. Also, the terms "Junior" and "Senior" in early records, do not always signify a relationship, and a careful researcher should always be aware of the earlier meanings of these two terms. They were usually used in conjunction with each other and usually signified an older man and a younger man of the same name, possibly (but not necessarily) residing in the same town at the same time. The researcher should also be aware that the term "tertius" after a name, is a Latin term that means "the third", as in the third person of this name in a town or area. Thanks to Sawdust City Roots, Genealogical Research Society of Eau Claire, via the Watertown Genealogical Society and Wiinebago and Boone Counties Genealogical Society.

The state of Louisiana is beginning a genealogical surname index. You can add names to the index or get information from it by writing to Louisiana State Archives, PO Box 94125, Baton Rouge, LA 70804-0125.

If a revenue stamp is found on the back of a tintype or the words "carte de visite" on a photograph, it means it was taken at the time of the Civil War, when photographs were taxed. Thanks to the BDGS-Bureau Co., Illinois Genealogical Society and the Madison County Genealogical Society Newsletter.

Thomas Franklin Bible Records

The following was submitted by Whitman N. Till, Rt 3, Box 141, Lurvrne, AL 36049 July 1993 (member #052). This Bible Record was published in *Family Puzzlers*, 16 Mar 1978 #543 pg 18. Mr. Willard Heiss, 4828 N. Illinois, Indianapolis, IN 46208 contributed a xerox copy of family record pages taken from a Bible of an Alabama Family. These pages are now in the custody of a student of Heiss' genealogy class, John M. Sparks, 4300 Westbourne Drive, Indianapolis, IN.

No information on the Bible published or copyright date was seen. All spelling and punctuation is transcribed as it appeared in the family record page. Page are tattered on margins, but no writing has been lost.

Births

Thomas Franklin was born March 17th 1792

Martha Franklin was Born Oct 27th 1792

Thomas D. Franklin was Born December 31st 1810

Mary Franklin was Born June 25th 1812

Jacob N. Franklin was Born January 1st 1814

Winney Franklin was Born Sept 9th 1815

Nancy Franklin was Born Nov 5th 1816

Wm Franklin was Born Jany 19th 1818

James Franklin was Born March 19th 1819

John M. Franklin was Born March 28th 1824

Taletha Jane Franklin was Born December 11th 1825

Perlinia Cumy Franklin was Born April 23th 1827

Martha Elizabeth Franklin was born November 16th 1828

[the above written by the same hand, and with the same pen; handwriting changes for next two entries]

Isahaih Wilshire Franklin was born 31st August? 1831

Esikiah Electus Franklin was born March 1st 1833

Marriages

[next page 1834]

Thomas Franklin and Martha Harrel was maried March 13th 1810

Thomas D. Franklin and Mary Smith was maried March the 17 1831

[two different handwritings and pens]

Deaths

[next page]

Mary Franklin decest December 7th 1824
Martha Franklin died March 25th 1869
Thomas Franklin died November 12th 1873
[written at three different times, though last entries in the same handwriting, which is that of the last two entries on "Births"]

Births

[next page]
Sarah Tabitha Franklin was Born April 6th 1835
Rebecca Franklin was Bornd March the 19th 1837 [7 written over 8]

Genealogical Conglomeration

From Cracker Crumbs, a publication of the Genealogical Society of Greater Miami.

To find the exact location of your ancestor's homesteaded property write the Civil Archives Division of the National Archives and Records Services, GSA, Washington, DC 20409 to learn if your state is one of the seven states where homestead records were cross indexed by the landowner's name. If you have an ancestor who acquired land under 1862 Homestead Act, or bought land from the government, his application will be on file. The files include a four page questionnaire filled out by the homesteader listing names of family members and other personal information.

Bureau of Land Management

Before the homesteaders, soldiers, and other patentees received their patent, some government paperwork had to be done. Homesteaders had to file applications, witnesses had to testify that the homesteader had actually lived on the land, and those purchasing the land were issued receipts. These documents are on file at the National Archives.

The National Archives welcomes researchers to use both original and microfilmed records. The reference staff can help you to plan your research and to locate and understand records. If you are unable to visit the National Archives, or its regional archives, you may obtain copies of documents through the mail.

Case file information about the patents can be obtained by writing to: Mrs. George Brasher, Assistant Branch Chief, Suitland Reference Branch, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC 20408.

The Bureau of Land Management built this data base from information contained on the original copy of the land patent/certificate/document maintained by the Secretary of the Interior. The records are stored and maintained by the BLM Eastern States, 7450 Boston Blvd., Springfield, VA 22153.

Accession number = an alpha-numeric code unique to each document that directly relates a document image to the original hardcopy document. Identifies the state, volume number, and page of the original GLO document. This item is also referred to as the Document Reference ID. An example: FL301__.023, which identifies a Florida document found in Volume 301, page 23.

Document Image = An electronic "picture" of the original land document that has been preserved on optical disk and that can be shared by several people at the same time.

Document Number = The primary identification number given to the original GLO document. A certificate number, warrant number, serial number, or patent number may be used as the Document number.

Land Office = Name of a location (usually a city or town) where the General Land Office established a district Land Office to handle various land transactions. Patents that were issued were bound into volumes by Land Office names. Usually, several Land Offices existed for each state.

Miscellaneous Document Number = A secondary identification number found on the original GLO document. An application number, Choctaw certificate number, or survey number may be used as a Miscellaneous Document Number. Not all documents have a Miscellaneous Document Number (e. g. Cash Entry patents).

Patentee Name = The first name of the person (i. e., Patentee) that received the document as it appears on the certificate.

Title Transfer Authority = Refers to the Congressional Act or Treaty that supports the transfer of land from the United States Government to private owners. A set of 6-digit authority codes are used to identify the various types of land documents. These codes are derived from the chapters in the Federal Code of Regulations established for the various authorities. An example is Authority Code 251101 which denotes the Homestead Act of 1862 (as amended).

Total Acres = The total number of acres described on a land document. For those documents that have more than one parcel of land described, Total Acres is zero for all land descriptions except for the last one. In this case, the last land description will contain the total acreage for all pieces of land on the document. This is number is expressed to the nearest thousandths of an acre.

For more information regarding the GLO Automated Records System contact Bureau of Land Management, Eastern States, 7450 Boston Blvd., Springfield, VA 22153 (703) 440-1685

Land Records, Louisiana

Name	Acres/ Act or treaty	Sign. Date / Statutory Ref	Land Office / Entry	Access / Classification	Image / Auth Cod
Franklin, Alfred	79.73	Oct 5, 1897	Natchitoches	LA0850247	00001109
	20 May 1862	Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Allen J.	159.75	16 Dec 1887	Natchitoches	LA0810235	00000728
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Andrew J.	161.91	20 Oct 1902	New Orleans	LA1510146	00022386
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Arthur L.	135.05	30 Dec 1905	Natchitoches	LA1580472	00005207
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Azlee	120.71	06 Apr 1903	New Orleans	LA1520317	00021697
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Ben	116.33	22 Jan 1895	New Orleans	LA0420059	00002053
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Benjamin	80.03	01 Jun 1860	Natchitoches	LA0720098	00010823
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Benjamin	80.15	12 Dec 1898	Natchitoches	LA1420108	00002290
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Benjamin J.	41.31	14 Jun 1904	Natchitoches	LA1550310	00000136

Name	Acres/ Act or treaty	Sign. Date / Statutory Ref	Land Office / Entry	Access / Classification	Image / Auth Cod
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Daniel C.	79.91	07 Dec 1859	Monroe	LA1200059	00006861
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Daniel C.	159.98	11 Oct 1902	New Orleans	LA1510121	00022406
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Daphne	40.24	31 Oct 1893	Natchitoches	LA0830349	00003893
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Elias P.	159.95	01 Aug 1898	Natchitoches	LA0090475	00005333
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Emily A.	159.78	26 Sept 1877	Natchitoches	LA0800176	00012528
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Ennis M.	119.38	22 May 1903	Natchitoches	LA1520405	00022081
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, George W.	160.43	30 Dec 1902	New Orleans	LA1520002	00022257
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Isaac	0	02 Apr 1829	Quachita	LA0860068	00001302
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Isaac	0	02 Apr 1829	Quachita	LA0860071	00001287
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Isaac	160	02 Apr 1829	Quachita	LA0860068	00001302
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Isaac	160.25	02 Apr 1829	Quachita	LA0860069	00001303
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Isaac	321.25	02 Apr 1829	Quachita	LA0860070	00001286
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sales-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Isaac	560.44	02 Apr 1829	Quachita	LA0860071	00001287
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Jacob B.	40.41	06 Feb 1892	New Orleans	LA0380186	00001157
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, James E.	40.46	01 Sep 1849	Natchitoches	LA0540394	00001782
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James L.	120.74	01 Oct 1860	Opelousas	LA1380260	00016848
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James M.	74.74	02 Apr 1860	Natchitoches	LA0690354	00006817
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James M.	80.1	10 Mar 1884	Natchitoches	LA0800500	00000195

Name	Acres/ Act or treaty	Sign. Date / Statutory Ref	Land Office / Entry	Access / Classification	Image / Auth Cod
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, James M.	80	13 Aug 1890	Natchitoches	LA0790330	00012273
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James M.	40.55	03 Jul 1897	Natchitoches	LA0850222	00000020
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, James W.	79.87	01 Apr 1859	Natchitoches	LA0640307	00004006
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James W.	159.91	02 Apr 1860	Natchitoches	LA0670469	00006056
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James W.	40.07	01 Jun 1860	Natchitoches	LA0700448	00008182
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James W.	80.03	01 Jun 1860	Natchitoches	LA0700209	00007473
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, James W.	120.28	09 Nov 1891	Natchitoches	LA0830051	00003112
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, James W.	158.12	29 Dec 1904	Natchitoches	LA1530460	00020998
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Jeremiah F.	80.33	01 Oct 1901	Natchitoches	LA1490163	00020503
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Jeremiah J.	40.29	25 Mar 1902	Natchitoches	LA1500116	00020415
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, John	172.38	22 Oct 1896	New Orleans	LA0440411	00003295
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, John	162.29	25 Feb 1899	Natchotoches	LA0310192	00001297
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, John E.	160.33	17 Jun 1895	Natchitoches	LA0840181	00000363
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Jonathan	39.87	20 Jun 1837	Quachita	LA0880173	00004674
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Jonathan	159.48	01 Aug 1838	Quachita	LA0920105	00004253
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Jonathan	125.2	14 Aug 1889	Natchitoches	LA0820011	00001695
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Joseph B.	162.18	12 Feb 1903	New Orleans	LA1520200	00022157
-	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Joseph D.	159.3	18 Oct 1904	Natchitoches	LA1530249	00021915
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002

Name	Acres/ Act or treaty	Sign. Date / Statutory Ref	Land Office / Entry	Access / Classification	Image / Auth Cod
Franklin, Joseph H.	159.08	20 Nov 1901	Natchitoches	LA1490252	00020670
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, K A	157.93	08 Aug 1895	Natchitoches	LA0840271	00000404
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Levonia N.	80.83	30 Jun 1906	Natchitoches	LA1610268	00004291
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Lewis E.	80.4	01 Sep 1849	Natchitoches	LA0540208	00000358
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Lewis E.	40.17	01 Oct 1852	Natchitoches	LA0590086	00001691
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Lewis E.	80.4	01 Oct 1852	Natchitoches	LA0590085	00002166
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Lewis E.	39.77	01 Jun 1860	Natchitoches	LA0720469	00009495
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Lieuraney	40.15	01 Sept 1849	Natchitoches	LA0520114	00005262
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Marion P.	80.05	17 Aug 1903	Natchitoches	LA1520467	00021779
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Mary	160.24	20 May 1885	New Orleans	LA0340491	00004826
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Phoebe	42.23	11 Apr 1896	New Orleans	LA0430416	00002249
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Samuel	42.6	31 Oct 1893	Natchitoches	LA0830359	00003939
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Solomon	160.03	15 Jun 1872	New Orleans	LA0190065	00002505
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Theodrick	156.07	16 Dec 1850	Monroe	LA1430236	00017551
	Aug 23, 1842	5 Stat.513	Choctaw Scrip		253002
Franklin, Theodrick	39.33	10 Jan 1851	Monroe	LA1050367	00002521
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Theodrick	0	01 Sep 1852	Monroe	LA1060226	00004636
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Theodrick	39.34	01 Sep 1852	Monroe	LA1060154	00004483
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Theodrick	78.36	01 Sep 1852	Monroe	LA1060266	00004636
	272002	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries	

Name	Acres/ Act or treaty	Sign. Date / Statutory Ref	Land Office / Entry	Access / Classification	Image / Auth Cod
Franklin, Theodrick	38.77	01 Sep 1853	Monroe	LA1088442	00005758
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, Thomas	120.37	24 Jun 1878	Natchitoches	LA0800243	00012577
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Thomas	158.97	19 Nov 1889	Natchitoches	LA0820220	00000088
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Thomas J.	160.8	Mar 20, 1877	Natchitoches	LA0800008	00012820
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, Thomas S.	159.74	05 Sep 1890	Natchitoches	LA0820422	00002563
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	Orig.	251101
Franklin, William H.	80.1	30 Jun 1906	New Orleans	LA1600350	00004704
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, William R.	158.72	27 May 1901	Natchitoches	LA1270055	00009431
	24 Apr 1820	3 Stat.566	Sale-cash Entries		272002
Franklin, William T.	161.23	09 Aug 1894	Natchitoches	La0830480	00000069
	20 May 1862	12 Stat.392	Homestead Entry	ORIG.	251101

Queries

My husband's great-great grandmother, Amanda Franklin, born 1828 in Alabama or Mississippi, was the second wife of Beverly Franklin. Their first child was born 1850 in Mississippi or Arkansas so would assume they married about 1849. The Lauderdale County, Tennessee Marriages Book A 1838-1850 shows a marriage between Beverly Franklin and Ann Maria Novels on 26 May 1848. Was this in fact Amanda? The family lived in Stone County and Izard County, Arkansas. It is believed that Beverly lived in Tennessee with his first wife. Several young Franklins appear on the 1860 Izard County, Arkansas census, all born in Tennessee. They may have been Beverly's by his first marriage. Does anyone know Amanda's maiden name? Or anything about Beverly's first marriage: who, when, where?

Dolores V. Thurman, PO Box 8173, Jacksonville, TX 75766

Chesterfield Franklin of Orange County, North Carolina and his wife Temperance Carver married in 1832. My Franklin ancestors are believed to have been in Orange County, North Carolina in 1832; 1840 to 1850 in Floyd County, Georgia and in Bienville Parish, Louisiana in Dec 1850 until about 1860.

According to documentation through the General Land Office in Monroe, Louisiana 16 Dec 1850; Theodrick Franklin "of Floyd County, Georgia" assignee of Nok-A-Man-Che-ha-be the representative of Nee-Chubbee, deceased. Choctaw Certificate No. 718B; 160 acres of land was surrendered to Theodrick Frank-

lin. Later land records (1852 and 1853) refers to a Theodrick Franklin of Bienville Parish, Louisiana. It is believe that by 1860 Theodrick was dead.

If anyone has any information of Franklins in Floyd County, Georgia and Bienville Parish, Louisiana. please contact me.

Liz Robinett, 2001 Community Lane, Midland, TX 79701

Looking for the ancestral line of William R. Franklin (born 2 May 1838 Steuben County, New York). He was the son of Squire J. and Eunice (Cornell) Franklin of Alexandria, Minnesota. William's wife was Euphemia Burdick and they were married 1 Jan 1862, West Milton, Wisconsin. Linda Rae Lind, 10236 Yates Ln NW, Bremerton, WA 98312)

Seeking information on R. W. Lewis Franklin (born 1755, Norfolk, Virginia). He fought in the Revolutionary War and was married to Millie Stone. I am looking for information on his son Jeremiah Franklin (born 1801, Henry County, Virginia and Jeremiah's daughter Tobitha Franklin Spencer. Cheryl Hammond, 12231 Hillcrest, Maryland Hs., MO 63043; Phone 314-291-5907).

Ester Franklin (born July 1820 Pennsylvania; died 17 May 1907 Moberly, Randolph County, Missouri) married 8 Oct 1837 to Henry D. Guile. The family reports that Guile died 1858-1880 in Springfield, Illinois. In 1880 the family was in Pike County, Missouri; 1900 in Randolph County, Missouri.

The family has no idea where Henry Guile is from and I haven't been able to locate his family.

The 1900 Sugar Creek, Randolph, Missouri Census records Esther age 79 born Pennsylvania living with her son George D. Guile.

John Gile, 1641 Morningside Ps., Victoria, B. C., Canada V8N 1N7; (604) 477-8006

I am interested in my greatgrandfather, Albert Washington Franklin, and his family, particularly Bettie Ann White. Albert Washington Franklin (born 29 Aug 1845; died 10 Sept 1927 North Collins, New York) married Bettie Ann White on 15 Nov 1865.

According to information taken from a book on *The Franklins* by Dorothy Raymour I have Albert Washington Franklin as the son of Asa Franklin, II and Fanny Standlift; Asa, II as the son of Asa Franklin and Roxanna Chapman; Asa I as son of James F. (born 1753; died 1843 Leon, New York and ??; James as son of Ichabod Franklin and Hannah Andrews; Ichabod as son of James (born 1682; died 1765) and Martha Ormsby; James as son of James and ?.

If you are researching any of these lines, please contact me.

Bob Grumman, 1708 Hayworth Road, Port Charlotte, FL 33952

Names In	dex	William Bragg	19	Ruth Virginia Crouch	18
		Sarah	21	John Wesley Cummerferd	16
No Surname		Braun Agnes Mary	18	Patrick	8
(?)		Breeding			
Jane G.	10	Ephraim	10	D	
		Brintle Susanna	9	Dailey	
A		Briquet	9	Thomas	7, 11
Able		David	7	Darr	,,
Henry	8	Brown		John	8
Adkins	_	Lydia	10	Dashner	10
Floyd Mary Etta	5 4	Bryant	0	Albert Lee	18
Sherod	4	Eppa Buell	8	Davenport Polly	9
Agee	•	Asa	20	Davis	,
Hezekiah	6	Elizabeth	20	Henry	5
Martha	6	Burdick	_,	Samuel R.	5
Amesbury		Euphemia	31	Thomas R.	22
	14	Burrows		Davison	
Andrews	21	Letitia	20	Jesse G.	7, 11
Hannah	31	Butler		Days	4.0
Archer Alexander B.	7, 11	Jane	7, 11	Catherine	19
America Jones	7, 11			Deary Emma	13, 15
Arnold	7, 11	C		Dingess	13, 13
Herbert E.	17	Callander		Annie	4
Arundle		Philip	14	Dodge	·
Franklin	10	Carter		Dr.	13, 15
Ashman		Robert W.	8	Dodson	,
Edgar	15	Carver		Joseph	13
Elizabeth Franklin	15	Temperance	30	Sallie	14
Ashton	20	Chapman	2.1	Samuel	14
Sigismunda	20	Roxanna	31	Sarah	13, 14
_		Chappell	9	Doolittle	14
В		Oney Childs	7	Lydia Drury	14
Ball		Franklin	11	Kathryn	18
Susan	16	Chisholm		Orville Forrest	18
Bargher		Sarah Elise	16	Duckworth	
John	8	Clarkson		Kate May	16
Belcher	0	William	8	Marshall	16
Nancy	9	Coleman		Duncan	
Bell Jean	14	Polley	10	Franklin	9
Maud Irene	15	Collinsworth	11		
Benton	13	Ann Connar	11	\mathbf{E}	
Lula	1, 2	John	20	Eanes	
Thomas H.	2	Cook	20	Nancy	9
Bickers		Elizabeth	9	Ebright	
Nancy	21	Mary Elizabeth	9	Elizabeth	20
Bidlack		Cornell		Edwards	
Abigail	14	Eunice	31	Delisha	17
Blades	22	Cousins	_	Eich	
Ella Bowen	22	Elizabeth	9	Anna J.	22
Jane Millicent	16	Cowardin	7 11	Julius Ellic	22
Bradley	10	William L. Criswell	7, 11	Ellis Eliza	10
214410			00 (0 1 = 1:::		10
	FFR)	U Volume 14 - Page	e 32 (2nd Editi	on)	

Embry		Bernard	8	Ennis M.	27
William	9	Betsy	10	Esikiah Electus	24
Evans		Betsy H.	5	Ester	31
Malinda	16	Beverly (male)	30	Ester Elizabeth	18
Ewers		Blanche	20	Esther	12
Franklin	10	Bryant P.	10	Esther Cordelia	22
		Burrell W.	10	Fannie	16
${f F}$		Burton Benjamin	13	Fanny	10
		Calpernia	9, 10	Feby M.	19
Fellows	1.4	Carnelius E.	21	Frances	8
Joseph	14	Caroline F.	6	Frances Olivia	20
Rachel	14	Caroline Jeannette	12	Frank Alonzo	12
Fisher	21	Catherine Philenda	12	Frankey	9
Mary L.	21	Charles	6	George	10
Force	20	Charles Alfred	18	George Albert	18
Mary	20	Charles E.	6, 12	George Hiram	18
		Charles Edwin	12	George Mayer	20
Franklin		Charles Mayer	20	George Milton	21
Aaron	9	Charles Wesley	15	George Thomas	12
Abiah	14	Charles William	1, 2	George W.	27
Abigail	14	Charles Wisky	13	George Washington	
Abner	16	Charlotte Chesterfield	6, 16	H.	10
Adaline	18		30	H. L.	11
Agnes	6	Christiana	8 15	Hannah Myra	13, 15
Agnes S.	6	Clarence Payne Clinton	15	Harold	16 20
Albert	4	Cristina	19	Harriet N.	15
Albert Washingt			19	Harry Clay Harry Lee	18
Alfred	26	Cristine	6	Helen M.	6
Alice	5	Cyrus Danforth	20	Henry	7, 11
Allen J.	26	Daniel Buell	20 21		13
Almond L.	21	Daniel C.	21 27	Henry Burton	21
Amanda	30		27	Henry E. Henry Fisher	5
Amey	9	Daphne David	9	Henry Smith	20
Amos	13, 14, 15	David Delia Ann	7, 11	Henry W.	19
Anderson	17	Delila Delila	8	Henry Waite	12
Andrew J.	26	Delila Josephine	17	Ichabod	31
Ann E.	10	Dicie Dicie	9	Isaac	27
Ann Eliza	7, 11	Eager Willoughby	12	Isahaih Wilshire	24
Ann Elizabeth	7, 11	Edmund	8, 9	J. R.	5
Ann Jane	21	Edward	5, 9	J. W.	6
Anna (McComa		Edward Josephine	21	J. Wesley	6
Anna B.	7, 11	Elias P.	27	Jacob B.	27
Anna Emlen	20	Elijah	7, 8, 11	Jacob N.	24
Anna Ethel	16	Eliza	13, 14		19, 21, 24, 31
Annette	20	Eliza J.	7	James B.	6
Archer	8, 9	Eliza Wills	15	James C.	7
Arthur L.	26	Elizabeth 6, 7, 8, 9,		James Dudley	21
Asa	31	Elizabeth Elvira	20	James E.	19, 27
Asa Porter	21	Elizabeth H.	5	James H.	7, 11
Asa, I	31	Ellen	5	James King	12
Asa, II	31	Elmer Ellsworth	22	James L.	27
Azlee	26	Emily	6	James M.	27, 28
Ben	26	Emily A.	27	James Robert	5
	13, 15, 17, 19, 26	Emily Ann	5	James S.	7
Benjamin A.	6	Emma	15	James T.	18
Benjamin J.	26	Emma B.	6	James W.	28
Benjamin W.	15	Emma E.	6	Jane	16
Benjamin?	21	Emmaly	6	Jasper	8

Jennie Inez	16	Martha Ann	7, 11	Sarah E.	6, 19
Jeremiah	5, 16, 31	Martha Elizabeth	24	Sarah Isabell	5
Jeremiah F.	28	Martha Jane	18	Sarah P.	7
Jeremiah J.	28	Martha M.	19	Sarah Tabitha	25
Jesse	7, 11, 20		8, 14, 24, 25, 29	Serena Mayer	20
Jesse H.	9, 19	Mary "Mollie"	22	Shadrack	17
Jessee	7, 11	Mary Ann	7, 11	Shadrack Clevela	
Jessie	16	Mary C.	12	Silas	14, 16
Jessie Lavina	18	Mary Cordelia	12	Solomon	29
Joel	8, 9	Mary E.	17	Squire J.	31
	8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13,	Mary Frances	7, 11	Stephan	13
	, 16, 18, 22, 23, 28	Mary Jane	13, 15	Stephen Dodson	15
John Abner	16	Mary Malinda	18	Stephen Dodson,	
John Bryant	8	Mary Smith	20	Susan	19
John C.	19	Mary W. L.	8	Susanna	8
John E.	28	Maryanna Wills	15	Susannah	14, 18
John Harrison	13, 15	Matilda Cleveland		Sybil	12
John M.	24	Mildred L.	21	Sylvenus	20
John R.	5	Milley	8	Taletha Jane	24
John W.	6	Molly	10	Temperance Jane	
John William	12	N. C.	5	Theodrick	29, 30
John, Col.	14	Nalthan	8	Thomas	8, 9, 10, 11, 18,
Jonathan	9, 28	Nancey	8		24, 25, 30
Jordan H.	17	Nancy	5, 9, 19, 24	Thomas D.	24
Joseph	9, 13, 15, 20	Nancy A.	18	Thomas Emlin	19
Joseph B.	28	Nancy C.	5	Thomas J.	30
Joseph D.	28	Nancy H.	8	Thomas Leonard	
Joseph H.	29	Nathan	8	Thomas S.	30
Joseph Isaac	13, 15	Ned	4	Thomas Theodor	
Joseph L.	21	Octavia	10	Thomas Walter	20
Judith	17	Oliver Green	4	Thos	11
Julia A.	7	Oscar M.	17	Vestine	13
Julia Ann	7, 11	Owen	9	Virginia	17
K. A.	29	Patience	9	W.	23
Katie May	16	Peachy	8	Walter E., Rev.	19
Keziah (Pierce)		Perlinia Cumy	24	Walter Jackson	12
Kezirah	12	Peter	8, 16	Walter Joseph	18
Lavina	17	Philadelphia	8	Walter Mayer	20
Leona	5	Phoebe	29	Walter Scott	15
Levina	18	Polly	9, 10	Wesley	6
Levisa	11	R. W. Lewis	31	William	7, 10, 11, 12, 13,
Levonia N.	29	Rachel O. Sadie	17		16, 18, 24
Lewis	31	Rebecca	25	William B.	7, 11
Lewis E.	29	Reubin	8	William Edgar "I	
Lieuraney	29	Rhoda	6	William Edward	21
Lucinda	8, 17, 19	Rhoda Alice	13, 15	William H.	30
Lucius Edwin	21	Richard	8, 10	William Ira	17
Lucretia	20	Richard W.	9	William Plumer,	
Lucy	7, 11, 14, 16	Robert	6, 10	William R.	30, 31
Lula Benton	1, 2	Robert Leighton	20	William Robert	21
Lyman	21	Sallie	10, 17	William T.	19, 30
Malcom	15	Sallie B.	6	William W.	7, 11
Manda F.	6	Sally	10	Willie Thomas	18
Margaret	9, 13, 15, 22	Sally C.	5	Winney	24
Marion P.	29	Sally Wilson	5	Wylie	17
Mark	19		3, 12, 14, 20, 29	Frankling	
Marshall W.	7	Samuel Ransom	13	Cyrus	6
Martha 6	6, 7, 10, 11, 17, 20,	Sarah	8, 9, 20	Robert A.	6
	24, 25	Sarah Ann	7, 11	Freeman	

		** **			
West	17	Hoffman	7 11	McCarthy	7 11
Furr	4.0	John	7, 11	Elizabeth	7, 11
Virginia	10	Holt	4.0	McComas	
		Martha F.	19	Anna	4
G		Houser		McNally	4.0
		Mary Elizabeth	10	John O.	18
Gallimore	4.0	Hurt		McNeal	
Phebe	10	John	10	Johnson	10
Galt				Mellick	
Smith P.	20	J		Steve	16
Gibson				Metts	
Mary	13, 15	Jackson		Lockey	9
Gilbert		Milley	10	Midkiff	
Joseph H.	10	Johnson		French	5
Gillespie		Abigail	4	John Lewis	5
James	8	Jones		Mills	
Gillespy		Elizabeth Jane	21	John	16
James	8	Lucy Franklin Mrs	7	Talitha Jane	16
Gorton		Lucy Franklin, Mrs.	11	Mitchell	
Nanum	12	Thomas R.	7, 11	Daniel P.	7, 11
Grant				James	9, 10
John	9	K		Moad	
Green		K		Darthula	18
John B.	7, 11	Kenoyer		Monroe	
Griever		Sarah A.	23	Turman	12
Polly	11	King		Morris	
Grimes		Mary Philena	12	John Lawrence, Jr.	16
Josephine	2	Thomas	12	John Lawrence, Sr.	16
Groom				Mullins	
Nathaniel	7, 11	L		Susanna	9
Guile		L		Muzzy	
George D.	31	Large		Philena	12
Henry D.	31	Ida Ruth	17		
•		Larkins		NT	
TT		Minnie	17	N	
H		Lawrence		Nicholson	
Hale		Esther	12	Amatilda	13
Nancy	11	Silas Oxley	5	Matilda	15
Hall		Leasure		Nixon	
Abiah	21	Leander Delpha	17	Mary Cornelia	15
John	21	Lemering		Nok-A-Man-Che-ha-be 30	
Hann			15	North	
Ann	12	Lindsay		Hugh McAllister	20
Harrel		Mary Ann "Polly"	21, 22	Novels	
Martha	24	Long		Anna Maria	30
Harris		Charles	23	Numan	
Agnes	7, 11	John	23	Marget	8
Harrison		Loville		Rosenah	8
Stephen, Sr.	14	James A.	17		_
Hensinger		Lucas		0	
Anna N.	22	Nora	5	0	
Herletz		Ludwig		Odum	
Marjorie West	22	Matilda	11	Martin	21
Herlitz				Oliver	
Harold L.	23	M		James	7, 11
Hill		M		Ormsby	,, ==
Benjamin	9	Mayer		Martha	31
Judith	17	George	19		
Robert	10	Serena A.	19		
	10				

n		Dohouto		Stainman	
P		Roberts Dewey Noble	16	Steinman Sarah M.	20
Park		Viola Welthy	16	Stone	20
James Nesbit	13	Robinson	10	Elizabeth	10
Parker		William	9	Millie	31
Phoebe	16	Rollins		Nancy	10
Peck		Mary	11	Stuart	10
Joseph	8	Rook		Jessie	17
Pennsylvania		Esther Elizabeth	17	Sutton	_,
Bradford County	14	Thomas	17	Harriet	11
Pierce		Roper		Swinton	
Amos	14	Élizabeth	9	Mary, Mrs.	7, 11
Keziah	12, 14			•	
Poage William	8	S		T	
Poague	8				
William	9	Sale		Tabor	
Porter	,	Martha	18	Louisa C.	11
Marcy	20	Schiffer		Taliaferro	
Powell	20	Marh	22	Judith (Hill)	17
Rellis	10	Scott	0	Martha "Polly"	17
Puckett	10	Jacob	8	Taylor	10
James	10	Zachariah T.	11	Hannah	13
Pugh		Seaward	12	Paru	11
Sarah Ann	9	Dorothy	13	Thompson	7 11
12 112 122 2 2222		Shackleton	10	Elizabeth A.	7, 11 16
D		Mary	10	Frances	10
R		Sharp Ernest	4	Thurman	8
Ransom		Silliman	4	Joseph Tinsley	o
Mary	14	John B.	12	Milly	9
Mary "Polly"	12	Sledd	12	Tubbs	
Samuel, Captain	12	William	7, 11	Isaac	14
Ravens		Smith	7, 11	Tucker	1.
Isabella H.	7, 11	George William	7, 11	Armistead	9
Rea		Grover Howard	16	Martha	7, 11
Wilson	10	Mary	24	Tunstill	,
Redfearn	1.5	Mary Carpenter	20	Martha	10
Georgia Arvilla	15	William	8		
Grace Helen	15	Snider		\mathbf{W}	
Hannah Arvilla	15	Phebe	2	VV	
John Franklin Lillie	15 15	Spaulding		Waid	
Sarah May	15	Mary	14	Mary	9
William Batherington	13	Spencer		Watson	
William Henry Cameron	15	Tobitha Franklin	31	Hugh	12
William Hetherington	14	Springs		Wattwood	0
Reed	11	Mary "Mollie" E.	22	George	9
Ruth	12	Standlift	21	Weaver	10
Renner		Fanny	31	Franklin Weekes	10
George W.	17	Standridge	22	William	8
Rhodes		Chatherine	22 22	West	o
Elizabeth	14	Elisha	22	Aaressa A.	22
Richeson		Mary Starrett	22	Bardin B.	22
Millia	9		21	Cyrus B.	23
Milly	9	Mary L. Nancy Catherine	22	Edmund C.	22, 23
Riggs		William A.	21, 22	Elisabeth S.	23
Eleanor	22	Steele	21, 22	Frank M.	22
Riley		Margaret	14	James W.	23
Michael Robert	15	Peter	14	Lewis J.	23
			- 1		20

Lewis S.	23	G		North Collins	31
Loues	23	Georgia		Oneida County	12
Lucy E.	22	Floyd County	30, 31	Steuben County	31
Margaret M.	23	1 loy a County	30, 31	North Carolina	20
Marjorie	22	т		Orange County	30
Sara J.	23	I		Surry County	17
White Bettie Ann	31	Illinois			
Charles	13, 15	Champaign County	16, 17	0	
John	15, 15	Douglas County	16	Ohio	
Nancy	11	Tuscola	16	Ross County	22, 23
Wilkerson	11	Kane County	22	Warren County	23
John	10	Macon County	17	•	
Williams		Monroe County	17, 18	P	
John Anthony	22	Morgan County Saint Clair County	16 18		
Wills		Saline County	22	Pennsylvania	
Mary Anna Tatum	13	Williamson County	21, 22	Bradford County	14
Maryanna Tatem	15	Stonefort	21, 22	Lancaster County	19, 20
Wilson		Indiana	21	Luzerne County	12, 13
Thomas	9	Greene County	17	Philadelphia	14, 15, 20
Wolfe	10	Jay County	22	Schuylkill County	14, 15
Hiram Clark	13	Morgan County	16	_	
Wood Eliabeth D.	10	Newton County	22	T	
	10 15	Owen County	16, 17	Tennessee	
Judith Paige William Wilson	15	Randolph County	22	Lauderdale County	30
Worrell	13	Warren County	22	Smith County	21
Charlotte	10	Washington County	16	Texas	
Wright	10			Angelina County	2
Morris	18	\mathbf{L}		Cherokee County	2 2
		Louisiana		Nacogdoches County	2
\mathbf{Z}		Bienville Parish	30, 31		
_		Carroll Parish	21	\mathbf{V}	
Zimmerman	1.5	Lake Providence	21	Virginia	
Betsy	16	East Carroll Parish	21	Albemarle County	8
		Lake Providence	21	Amherst County	5, 8
Dl T., J.				Bedford County	7, 8, 19
Places Indo	eX	M		Botetourt County	8
				Chesterfield County	9
A		Massachusetts	21	Culpeper County	9
A		Bristol County Norfolk County	21	Essex County	9
Arkansas		Michigan	21	Fauquier County	9
Izard County	30	Saint Joseph County	12	Franklin County	9
Stone County	30	Minnesota	12	Frederick County	10
		Alexandria	31	Grayson County	10
C		Missouri		Hampshire County Henry County	10 10, 31
California		Dallas County	17, 18	Loudoun County	10, 31
Alpine County	15	Pike County	31	Lunenburg County	10
Los Angeles County	16	Randolph County	31	Madison County	10
Oakland	15			Orange County	10
Sacramento County	16	N		Patrick County	10
Sierra County	15			Prince Edward County	10
Connecticut		Nevada	1 5	Richmond County	11
Bradford	14	Storey County New York	15	Tazewell County	11
Litchfield County	12, 14	Genesee County	20, 21	Washington County	11
Middlesex County	20	New York	20, 21 15	Westmoreland County	11
North Canaan	14	110W 10IR	13		

W Washin

Washington	
King County	12
West Virginia	
Cabell County	4, 5
Kanawha County	6, 7
Lincoln County	4, 5
Wayne County	4
Wisconsin	
West Milton	31